
                                                                                                         20 FEBRUARY 2013
                                             

                                                                                        TOWN BOARD MEETING 
                                                                                        TOWN HALL, MAHOPAC, N.Y. 
 
A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Carmel was called to order by 
Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt on the 20th day of February 2013 at 7:11 p.m. at Town Hall, 
60 McAlpin Avenue, Mahopac, New York.  Members of the Town Board present by roll 
call were: Councilman Schneider, Councilman Lupinacci, Councilwoman McDonough, 
Councilman Lombardi and Supervisor Schmitt. 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was observed prior to the start of official business 
and a moment of silence was observed to honor those serving in the United States 
Armed Forces.   
 
 
MINUTES OF TOWN BOARD MEETING HELD ON 1/23/13 - ACCEPT AS 
SUBMITTED BY THE TOWN CLERK 
 
On motion by Councilman Lombardi, seconded by Councilman Lupinacci, with all 
members of the Town Board present and voting “aye”, the minutes of the Town Board 
meeting held on January 23rd 2013 were accepted as submitted by the Town Clerk. 
 
 
RECREATION AND PARKS 2013 SUMMER CAMP PROGRAM BUS 
TRANSPORTATION - ADVERTISING FOR BIDS AUTHORIZED 
 

RESOLVED that, pursuant to the request of the Director of Recreation and 
Parks, the Town Clerk of the Town of Carmel is hereby authorized to advertise for bids 
for bus transportation for the Town of Carmel Recreation and Parks 2013 Summer 
Camp Program; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Director of Recreation and Parks is to 
furnish detailed specifications for the above to Town Clerk Ann Spofford to be used in 
conjunction with the Town's general bid conditions and specifications. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Schneider  
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
 
ATTENDANCE AT SEMINARS AUTHORIZED - TOWN ENGINEER RONALD J. 
GAINER, P.E. 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes Town 
Engineer Ronald J. Gainer, P.E. to attend the Westchester Water Works Winter 
Seminar in Peekskill, NY on February 28, 2013, and the Stormwater Design for Linear 
Projects seminar in Middletown, NY on March 14, 2013 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the cost of registration and other necessary 
expenses be advanced or reimbursed by the Town Comptroller’s Office upon audit and 
approval. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi  
Seconded by: Councilman Schneider  
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Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
 
BOND REDUCTION AUTHORIZED - TM #44.10-1-4 - HILLCREST COMMONS 
 

WHEREAS application has been made by BBJ Associates, LLC for reduction of 
a site plan bond posted in accordance with the Land Subdivision and/or Zoning 
Regulations for the Hillcrest Commons site plan, Tax Map #44.10-1-4; and 

WHEREAS said application has been reviewed by the Town Engineer Ronald J. 
Gainer, P.E., and a reduction of the bond has been recommended and approved by the 
Planning Board; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby authorizes the reduction of the aforementioned bond posted for Hillcrest 
Commons Site Plan from its original amount of $1,956,725 to a reduced amount of 
$770,000.00. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lupinacci  
Seconded by: Councilman Schneider  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
 
BOND REDUCTION AUTHORIZED - TM #75.19-1-11.1 - BALDWIN ESTATES 
AMENDED 3/20/13 

WHEREAS application has been made by Richard Dudyshyn for reduction of 
subdivision bond posted in accordance with the Land Subdivision and/or Zoning 
Regulations for the Baldwin Estates site plan, Tax Map #75.19-1-11.1; and 

WHEREAS said application has been reviewed by the Town Engineer Ronald J. 
Gainer, P.E., and a reduction of the bond has been recommended and approved by the 
Planning Board; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby authorizes the reduction of the aforementioned bond posted for the 
Baldwin Estates Site Plan from its original amount of $235,830.00 to a reduced amount 
of $23,583.00. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough  
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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PROPOSAL ACCEPTED FOR TOWN OF CARMEL WEBSITE DESIGN & 
DEVELOPMENT - VIRTUAL TOWNS & SCHOOLS - ANNUAL COST OF $8,498.33 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby accepts the 
proposal of Virtual Towns & Schools, 4 Clocktower Place, Maynard MA for the design 
and development of the Town of Carmel website as well as for annual support and 
hosting services to be rendered in connection therewith at an annual cost of $8,498.33 
for a three (3) year period and in form as attached hereto and made a part hereof; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt is hereby 
authorized to sign said proposal on behalf of the Town. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Schneider  
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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Councilman Lupinacci explained that there is a one-time charge of $12,745 for the 
project that will be dispersed over a three year period.  The total annual cost for support 
and hosting services is $4,250. 
 
 
2013 WORKERS COMPENSATION INSURANCE COVERAGE - EXECUTION OF 
MEMBER AGREEMENT ENDORSEMENT WITH PUBLIC EMPLOYER RISK 
MANAGEMENT ASSOCIATION (PERMA) - AUTHORIZED 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes Town 
Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt to execute the member agreement endorsement form with 
Public Employer Risk Management Association (PERMA) in connection with the 
provision of workers compensation insurance coverage to the Town of Carmel for 2013, 
in form as attached hereto and made a part hereof. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi  
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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Supervisor Schmitt explained that the Town Board had solicited Requests for Proposals 
in connection with the provision of workers compensation insurance.  Upon meeting 
with representatives from Public Employer Risk Management Association (PERMA) 
and checking with other municipalities who current utilize their services, the Town 
Board decided to contract with PERMA at a cost savings $120,000. 
 
 
BOARD OF ETHICS COMPLAINT NO. 2012-01 DETERMINATION MADE - NO 
ACTION 
 

WHEREAS, The Town Board of the Town of Carmel has received and reviewed 
the Board of Ethics Decision and Recommendation in Complaint No. 2012-01 dated 
January 21, 2013, which is attached hereto and made a part hereof; and 

WHEREAS, said decision has been referred to the Town Board pursuant to 
Town Code §13-7(F)(11); and 

WHEREAS the subject of said Decision and Recommendation separated from 
employment with the Town of Carmel in August of 2011; 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby takes no action with respect to Complaint No. 2012-01. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lupinacci  
Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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LEASING OF FOUR POLICE VEHICLES AUTHORIZED - HOSELTON CHEVROLET 
ANNUAL COST OF $44,614 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes Chief 
of Police Michael Johnson to proceed with the leasing of three(3) new 2013 Chevrolet 
Caprice PPV and one (1) new 2013 Chevrolet Tahoe SSV vehicle in lieu of purchasing 
replacement vehicles, at an annual cost of $44,614; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Supervisor is authorized to sign all 
necessary documents to lease said vehicles from Hoselton Chevrolet, East Rochester, 
NY in accordance with their contract quotations dated February 12, 2013; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Comptroller MaryAnn Maxwell is 
hereby authorized to make any and all necessary budget revisions to effect the 
aforesaid lease transactions as well as the cost of retro-fitting the leased vehicles set 
forth herein and de-commissioning any vehicles removed from the existing Carmel 
Police Department fleet. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough  
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
Supervisor Schmitt explained that the Police Department is switching their fleet over 
from Ford because the Crown Victoria is no longer being manufactured.   The police 
department administration and mechanic researched the different types of vehicles and 
decided on Chevrolets.  He stated that $43,000 was budgeted and the remaining 
monies will be taken out of the seized assets fund. The Town mechanic will be 
retrofitting the vehicles at no cost.  
 
Councilman Lupinacci added that the fleet’s colors are being changed from white and 
blue to silver and blue. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS - AGENDA ITEMS  
 
No member of the public wished to comment at this time. 
 
 
TOWN BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS - AGENDA ITEMS 
 
No member of the Town Board wished to comment at this time. 
 

OPEN FORUM - PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Russ Braun inquired about the cost to Town of Carmel residents for funding the Putnam 
County Sherriff’s Department.  He suggested that a significant financial savings could 
be achieved through local law enforcement services consolidation. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt explained that a portion of taxpayers’ dollars go towards funding the 
department which is mandated to provide a jail and civil bureau.  A brief discussion 
ensued.   
 
Mr. Braun inquired about who funded the new sidewalks recently installed in the hamlet 
of Carmel. 
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Supervisor Schmitt stated that the funding for the sidewalks came from a New York 
State Department of Transportation program. 
 
Mr. Braun asked who is responsible to pay for the cleaning of the commuter parking lot 
located at the corner of Route 6 and Mt. Hope Road. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt stated that the parking lot is maintained by the Putnam County 
Department of Highways and Facilities and paid for through county property taxes. 
 
 
OPEN FORUM - TOWN BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS 
 
Councilman Lupinacci inquired about whether or not the Putnam County Sherriff’s 
Department coordinates their patrol assignments with the Town of Carmel Police 
Department. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt stated that he did not believe that they did.  A vehicle is assigned by 
the county to a sector that includes the Town of Carmel and another town.  He pointed 
out that the Sherriff’s Department will respond if contacted by a resident and will 
provide backup to the Carmel Police Department when needed. 
 
Councilman Lupinacci announced that the second annual Cupcake Wars will be held 
on February 23, 2013 from 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. at the Mahopac High School.  
Proceeds from the event with benefit the Mahopac Educational Foundation. 
 
Councilman Lombardi announced that an emergency bone marrow drive is being held 
on March 3, 2013 from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. at the Knights of Columbus Hall in 
Carmel for former Carmel resident Denise Cordovano-Kula who was diagnosed with 
leukemia. 
 
Councilman Schneider added that an individual must be between the ages of 18 and 55 
to be eligible.  
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
All agenda items having been addressed, on motion by Councilman Schneider, 
seconded by Councilman Lupinacci, with all Town Board members present and in 
agreement, the meeting was adjourned at 7:37 p.m. to Executive Session to discuss a 
Proposed Consent Order with Ronald Gainer, Town Engineer as well as a matter of 
personnel with Police Lieutenant Michael Cazzari. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

  
 

Ann Spofford, Town Clerk  
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